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Minutes of a Regular Meeting of the Town Board of the Town of Thompson held at the 
Town Hall, 4052 State Route 42, Monticello, New York and held remotely via Zoom on 
February 02, 2021. 
 
ROLL CALL: 

Present: Supervisor William J. Rieber, Jr., Presiding 
Councilwoman Melinda S. Meddaugh 

   Councilman Scott S. Mace 
Councilman Ryan T. Schock 

  
Also Present: Marilee J. Calhoun, Town Clerk 

Michael B. Mednick, Attorney for the Town 
Patrice Chester, Deputy Administrator 
Melissa DeMarmels, Town Comptroller 
Glenn Somers, Parks & Recreation Superintendent 

 
Present via Zoom:  Councilman John A. Pavese 

 James L. Carnell, Jr., Director of Building, Planning & Zoning 
Michael G. Messenger, Water & Sewer Superintendent 

  
 
REGULAR MEETING – CALL TO ORDER 
Supervisor Rieber opened the meeting at 7:00 PM with the Pledge to the Flag.  
Supervisor Rieber announced that this meeting was held in person, but due to the 
Coronavirus (COVID-19) Pandemic the meeting was closed to public access.  However 
the meeting was held via Videoconferencing and streamed live on the Zoom app, which 
is accessible to the public.  The meeting is also being recorded for full transcription 
purposes should it be required. 
 
PUBLIC HEARING: UNSAFE BUILDINGS (JACK KOEGEL) – 125 ANAWANA LAKE 
ROAD, MONTICELLO, NY, SBL # 13.-1-13 
Supervisor Rieber opened the Public Hearing at 7:02 PM. 
Town Clerk, Marilee J. Calhoun read the legal public notice and stated that she had an 
original affidavit of publication.  Notice of said hearing was duly published in the Sullivan 
County Democrat on January 22, 2021 with same being posted at the Town Hall and 
Town Website on January 20, 2021. 
 
The purpose of said public hearing was regarding the repair or the demolition and or 
removal of unsafe building(s) located at 125 Anawana Lake Road, Monticello, NY 
12701, SBL # 13.-1-13. 
 
Supervisor Rieber asked if the Board had any comments.  The Board had no 
comments. 
 
Supervisor Rieber asked if anyone from the public would like to be heard on this matter. 
Public comments were made as follows: 
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Mr. Daniel Silverman, Esq. of Silverman and Sandar LLP was present on behalf of his 
client the current owner of the property.  Mr. Koegel no longer owns the property the 
new owner purchased the property in September.  Notice was first served in early 
January.  Attorney Silverman said that in his opinion the public hearing was being held 
prematurely just shy of the 30-day notification window.  This property has had ongoing 
issues since 2015.  He has had discussions with the Building Department regarding this 
matter.  The current owner plans to redevelop the parcel and they are trying to rectify 
and address the unsafe matters.  He also commented on the Sullivan County RUSt 
Program, which his client is interested in participating in the program if possible.  In 
order for this program to happen the Town would have to engage in the bidding process 
to move forward.  His client’s redevelopment plans for the property have not been 
determined.  He would like to work together with the Town to resolve and address the 
unsafe issues.  They are not looking to drag this process out, but his client would like 
him to further discuss the matter with the Building Department. 
 
Supervisor Rieber suggested keeping the Public Hearing open for additional 2-weeks to 
allow time for further discussion. 
 
Attorney Silverman said he would be okay with 2-weeks to start a dialog with the 
Building Department. 
 
Director Carnell reported on the status and history of the property in question.  The 
unsafe structures have all been posted and notices were sent.  He believes that Mr. 
Koegel the past owner is a family member with the current owner.  There are a number 
of buildings on the property and most of them are dilapidated and is questionable as to 
whether some of them could be rehabilitated.  He also explained what the RUSt 
Program entails, which is only to the Town in relief of tipping and trucking fees.  The 
Town would have to confirm with the County if they could still support the RUSt 
Program. He would also be okay with 2-weeks to continue dialog with Attorney 
Silverman and the applicant to further discuss the issues. 
 
Attorney Silverman responded to some of Director Carnell’s comments.  He confirmed 
that his clients never visited the property after September 2020.  He also confirmed that 
his client is a distant cousin/relation to the prior owner Mr. Koegel.  His understanding is 
that the discussions that took place with the Building Department were mostly with the 
former owners.  His client’s discussions with the Building Department started being held 
in January.  The current owners were unaware of these proceedings and actions until 
January.  He discussed the bid process and possible estimated costs to proceed. 
 
Director Carnell is not sure if there is a specific completion date in regards to the RUSt 
Program, but believes that it would carry over into this year.  Attorney Silverman agreed 
with that assessment. 
 
There was continued discussion between the Town Board, Attorney Silverman, Town 
Attorney and Director Carnell regarding the matter. 
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After an opportunity for all persons to be heard Supervisor Rieber entertained a motion 
that the public hearing be kept open until March 02, 2021 at 7PM. 
 
A motion to keep the Public Hearing open was made by Councilman Mace and 
seconded by Councilwoman Meddaugh.  The Public Hearing was recessed at 7:41 PM 
until March 02, 2021 at 7PM. 
 
PUBLIC HEARING: UNSAFE BUILDINGS (36 LIBERTY LLC) – OLD LIBERTY 
ROAD, MONTICELLO, NY, SBL # 13.-1-38 
Supervisor Rieber opened the Public Hearing at 7:42 PM. 
Town Clerk, Marilee J. Calhoun read the legal public notice and stated that she had an 
original affidavit of publication.  Notice of said hearing was duly published in the Sullivan 
County Democrat on January 22, 2021 with same being posted at the Town Hall and 
Town Website on January 20, 2021. 
 
The purpose of said public hearing was regarding the repair or the demolition and or 
removal of unsafe building(s) located at Old Liberty Road, Monticello, NY 12701, SBL # 
13.-1-38. 
 
Director Carnell explained the purpose for the public hearing.  He advised that there are 
(13) unsafe buildings and (1) pool.  He advised the status of the current property.  He 
also advised that the unsafe structures have all been posted and notices were sent.  He 
said that the Town has also applied for the RUSt Program through the County of 
Sullivan for participation, which has been approved.  The Building Department has been 
in contact with the property owner and has had discussions regarding the matter. 
 
Supervisor Rieber asked if the Board had any comments.  The Board had no 
comments. 
 
Supervisor Rieber asked if anyone from the public would like to be heard on this matter. 
There were no public comments.  
 
After an opportunity for all persons to be heard Supervisor Rieber entertained a motion 
that the public hearing be closed. 
 
A motion to close the Public Hearing at 7:43 PM was made by Councilwoman 
Meddaugh and seconded by Councilman Mace. 
 
The regular meeting was reconvened at 7:44 PM. 
 
 
MONTHLY REPORTS FOR JANUARY 2021 RECEIVED AND FILED 
 Dog Control Officer’s Report 
 Comptroller’s Budgetary Report 
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APPROVAL OF MINUTES: 
On a motion made by Councilwoman Meddaugh and seconded by Councilman Schock 
the minutes of the January 19th, 2021 Regular Town Board Meeting were approved as 
presented. 
Vote: Ayes 5 Rieber, Pavese, Schock, Meddaugh and Mace 
 Nays 0 
 
PUBLIC COMMENT: 
There was no public comment given. 
 
CORRESPONDENCE: 
Supervisor Rieber reported on correspondence that was sent or received as follows: 
 

• NYS Dept. of Taxation and Finance: Check #08040716, Dated: 01/19/21 in the 
amount of $487,561.44 – NYS Gaming Commission for Resorts World Catskill 
Casino Distribution 3rd Quarter Payment. 

 
 
AGENDA ITEMS: 
 
1) UNSAFE BUILDINGS (JACK KOEGEL): REVIEW & APPROVE ORDER OF TOWN 
BOARD AFTER PUBLIC HEARING – 125 ANAWANA LAKE ROAD, MONTICELLO, 
NY, SBL #13.-1-13 
The Following Resolution Was Duly Adopted: Res. No. 97 of the Year 2021. 
 
Resolved, that Agenda Item No. 1 pertaining to the Unsafe Buildings order for property 
located at 125 Anawana Lake Road, Monticello, NY 12701 hereby be tabled until the 
03/02/2021 Town Board Meeting until after the Public Hearing regarding said matter has 
been closed. 
Moved by: Councilman Schock  Seconded by: Councilman Mace  
Vote: Ayes 5  Rieber, Pavese, Schock, Meddaugh and Mace  
 Nays 0 
 
 
2) UNSAFE BUILDINGS (36 LIBERTY LLC): REVIEW & APPROVE ORDER OF 
TOWN BOARD AFTER PUBLIC HEARING – OLD LIBERTY ROAD, MONTICELLO, 
NY, SBL #13.-1-38 
The Following Resolution Was Duly Adopted: Res. No. 98 of the Year 2021. 
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3) PETITION FOR ANNEXATION SUBMITTED BY JAY L. ZEIGER, ESQ. ON 
BEHALF OF ABRAHAM JEREMIAS (PINE TREE RESORT ESTATES, LLC) – NYS 
ROUTE 42 SOUTH, MONTICELLO, SBL #’S 29.-1-44.2 & 2.2, CONSISTING OF 
33.623 ACRES 
Mr. Jay L. Zeiger, Esq. of Kalter Kaplan, Zeiger & Forman Attorneys on behalf of client 
Mr. Abraham Jeremias was present to explain the Petition for Annexation that he 
submitted on January 14th, 2021.  Mr. Joel Kohn of JK Expediting Services was also 
present on behalf of the applicant.  The Petition is to annex lot 2 from the Town to the 
Village of Monticello.  The property is vacant land consisting of approximately 33.623 
acres.  The front lot 1 is the Bungalow Colony.  The lot 2 parcel is the property to be 
annexed.  Supervisor Rieber expressed concerns regarding property access as a result 
of wetlands and aquifer boundaries serving the Village Water and Cold Spring Road 
Water Districts.  He said that the provided map does not identify the wetland and aquifer 
boundaries. 
 
Director Carnell clarified the concerns regarding the lot line changes involving the error 
of (4) tax parcels, which should have only been (2) tax parcels.  The Town is currently 
working with the Sullivan County Real Property Tax Office to correct the lot line errors 
that occurred.   
 
Attorney Zeiger and Mr. Kohn advised the Board that lot 2 if developed would have 
easement access through the Pine Tree Estates lot on the other side.  Attorney Zeiger 
was looking to obtain feedback from both the Town and the Village on the matter to see 
if there are any concerns prior to proceeding. 
 
Mr. Kohn advised that the purpose of said Annexation was to obtain sewer service from 
the Village of Monticello.  The Village did not seem to have any issues in connection 
with the Annexation. 
 
Councilwoman Meddaugh expressed concerns regarding the two separate surrounding 
zoning districts. 
 
Several Town Board members expressed concerns regarding this annexation request.  
Further discussion was held regarding the concerns.  Attorney Mednick advised the 
Board that they do not have a requirement to make a decision to move forward with the 
annexation.  The Town Board has several concerns regarding access, disturbance of 
wetlands and aquifer boundaries, traffic, parking and overall impact on the Town should 
this property be annexed.  The Town Board said that these concerns need to be 
addressed before any further discussion or action can be taken.  There was no action 
taken at this time.  Attorney Zeiger and Mr. Kohn will address the concerns, which will 
be provided to the Town once completed and ask to be put back on the agenda. 
 
 
 
 



Town Board Meeting 
February 02, 2021 

Page 7 of 13 

4) AUTHORIZE CONTRACT WITH TOWN OF BETHEL FOR DOG SHELTER 
SERVICES (2021) 
The Following Resolution Was Duly Adopted: Res. No. 99 of the Year 2021. 
 
Resolved, that the Town Board of the Town of Thompson hereby approve and authorize 
the Town Supervisor’s execution of the agreement between the Town of Thompson and 
the Town of Bethel for the period beginning January 1st, 2021 through December 31st, 
2021 for the purpose of dog kenneling/shelter services.  Further Be It Resolved, that a 
copy of said agreement shall be kept on file in the Town Clerk’s Office. 
Motion by: Councilman Pavese  Seconded by: Councilman Schock 
Vote: Ayes 5 Rieber, Pavese, Meddaugh, Schock and Mace 
 Nays 0  
 
5) DISCUSS REQUEST BY MIRIAM LOOR, COORDINATOR – CELEBRATE LIFE 
HALF MARATHON EVENT (COUNCILMAN MACE) 
Councilman Mace reported on a discussion that he had with Myriam Loor, Race 
Director of The Celebrate Life Half Marathon event.  They are planning to hold the event 
this year on March 14th, 2021.  She will follow all CDC guidelines due to COVID-19.  
She advised that all registration will be held online and not onsite.  There will be no 
gatherings with staggered start times, allowing small groups consisting of (4) runners 
with masks going out at any one time.  The Sullivan County Sheriff’s Department and 
NYS Police have both been contacted and are okay with event.  Councilwoman 
Meddaugh asked that she also contact the Rock Hill Fire Department to notify them of 
the event.  She also recommended that they review all state guidelines for events to 
make sure that they have a plan in place and is being adhered to appropriately.  
Otherwise the Town Board did not seem to have an issue with holding such outdoor 
event.  There was no action necessary to be taken. 
 
6) REVIEW, APPROVE & AUTHORIZE EXECUTION OF AMBULANCE SERVICE 
AGREEMENT WITH MOBILEMEDIC EMS 
Justin Bockman, CEO of Mobilemedic EMS was present regarding the renewal of the 
Ambulance Service Agreement with the Town of Thompson.  The agreement would 
consist of a (5) year period very similar to the prior agreement except for the Rock Hill 
Volunteer Ambulance Corps (RHVAC) district limitation.  Councilman Pavese 
questioned whether they can handle the volume of calls/public that exists.  Mr. 
Bockman responded that they can handle the volume that we currently have in our 
service areas. 
 
The Following Resolution Was Duly Adopted: Res. No. 100 of the Year 2021. 
 
Resolved, that the Ambulance Service Agreement between the Town of Thompson and 
Sullivan Paramedicine, Inc. d/b/a Mobilemedic EMS hereby be renewed for a period of 
(5) years as per the renewal agreement on file in the Town Clerk’s Office. 
Moved by: Councilman Mace  Seconded by: Councilman Schock 
Vote: Ayes 5 Rieber, Pavese, Schock, Meddaugh and Mace 
 Nays 0 
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7) DELAWARE ENGINEERING, DPC: REVIEW, APPROVE & AUTHORIZE 
EXECUTION OF SCOPE OF SERVICES – PLANNING BOARD OPERATIONS, 
PROCEDURES, TRAINING & PUBLIC EDUCATION SERVICES 
Councilwoman Meddaugh explained the purpose of the Proposed Scope of Services 
Agreement with Delaware Engineering, DPC.  The new Scope of Services for Planning 
Board Operations, Procedures, Cloud base platform, which will include training services 
as well and public education services and will be billed on an Hourly basis versus a 
Monthly basis, which is currently being used.  The changes including billing charges will 
be re-visited in 6-months to see how things are working.  Director Carnell also 
commented on the proposed changes.  An open discussion was held regarding the 
proposed procedures and changes.  The Planning Board is also going to eliminate the 
scheduled work-sessions, hold one meeting, which will include both project reviews and 
project action. 
 
The Following Resolution Was Duly Adopted: Res. No. 101 of the Year 2021. 
 
Resolved, that the Scope of Services of Delaware Engineering, DPC for Additional 
Planning Board Support Services in the Year 2021 from a Monthly billing to an Hourly 
billing basis hereby be approved as presented and the Town Supervisor hereby be 
authorized to execute said agreement. 
Motion by: Councilman Mace  Seconded by: Councilman Schock  
Vote: Ayes 5 Rieber, Pavese, Schock, Meddaugh and Mace 

Nays 0 
 
8) REQUEST TO CHANGE TIME OF PLANNING BOARD MEETINGS TO 6:30 PM & 
ELIMINATE SCHEDULED WORK-SESSION 
The Following Resolution Was Duly Adopted: Res. No. 102 of the Year 2021. 
 
Resolved, that the Meetings of the Planning Board of the Town of Thompson be held at 
the Town Hall, 4052 State Route 42, Monticello, New York 12701.  All Further, such 
meetings shall be held on the second and fourth Wednesday of each month during 
2021 and shall commence at 6:30 P.M., prevailing time for the Meeting, unless 
otherwise changed as provided by law.  Meetings may be conducted in person, 
electronically through Zoom or other approved electronic means or a combination 
thereof. 
Motion by: Councilman Schock  Seconded by: Councilman Mace  
Vote: Ayes 5 Rieber, Pavese, Schock, Meddaugh and Mace 

Nays 0 
 
9) STATUS UPDATE: STREETLIGHTS PROGRAM 
Supervisor Rieber reported that the Town is at the next phase in the Streetlights 
Program, which is the payment for the equipment and security deposit.  At this time the 
Town should look at other options such as additional light fixtures, poles and decorative 
lighting.  The Town needs to provide direction on how to proceed in regards to these 
options.  The need for additional light fixtures and poles along the Route 42 Business 
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District and along the Rock Hill Business District down Glen Wild Road from Rock Hill 
Drive past the Rock Hill Fire Department including a few other locations throughout the 
Town were discussed.  Also the option of decorative lighting was discussed.  The Board 
supported the option for additional light fixtures and poles, but was undecided regarding 
decorative lighting.  The Town Board will review the sections discussed for additional 
lights at night to determine locations necessary and will report back with 
recommendations.  The estimated costs would have to be considered. 
 
10) BUILDING DEPARTMENT: PURCHASE REQUEST – REVIEW PROPOSALS 
FOR NEW OFFICE FURNITURE 
Director Carnell reported that according to procurement guidelines he obtained three 
proposals for new furniture in the Building Department.  The first quote was from Kristt 
Kelly Office Systems for a total of $5,146.45 (Including Delivery, Installation & Removal 
of all Packaging), the second quote was from Lacasse Office Furniture Solutions for a 
total of $12,718.00 and the third quote was from ADA Business Supplies for a total of 
$5,027.27 (Including Delivery & Installation + Additional fees for any overtime hours 
incurred or stair carry involved).  The quotes were broken down for each workstation.  
The Town Board considered the proposals presented and after discussion due to 
possible overages it was recommended that the Board approve the proposal of Kristt 
Kelly Office Systems as follows: 
 
The Following Resolution Was Duly Adopted: Res. No. 103 of the Year 2021. 
 
Resolved, that the proposal from Kristt Kelly Office Systems hereby be accepted and 
approved to purchase new furniture in the Building Department for a total cost of 
$5,146.45 (Including Delivery, Installation and Removal of all Packaging). 
Motion by: Councilman Schock  Seconded by: Councilwoman Meddaugh 
Vote: Ayes 5 Rieber, Pavese, Schock, Meddaugh and Mace 
 Nays 0 
 
11) NYS EFC: APPROVE & AUTHORIZE EXECUTION OF SUPPLEMENTAL 
CERTIFICATE IN THE AMOUNT OF $106,600.00 FOR MELODY LAKE WATER 
MAIN REPLACEMENT PROJECT, (PROJECT NO.: 18491) 
Comptroller Melissa DeMarmels explained the Supplemental Certificate from the NYS 
EFC for the Melody Lake Water Main Replacement Project.  The Supplemental 
Certificate is so that the Town can get the remaining balance of $106,600.00.  This 
disbursement is now considered #1 from #3, because it rolled from short term to long 
term financing. 
 
The Following Resolution Was Duly Adopted: Res. No. 104 of the Year 2021. 
 
Resolved, that the Town Board of the Town of Thompson hereby approves the 
Supplemental Certificate in the amount of $106,600.00 with the New York State 
Environmental Facilities Corp for the Melody Lake Water Main Replacement Project 
(Project No.: 18491) to draw down the funds from long term financing to reimburse 
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expenses already paid out for the project and Further Be It Resolved, that the Town 
Supervisor hereby be authorized to execute the Supplemental Certificate as presented. 
Motion by: Councilman Schock  Seconded by: Councilwoman Meddaugh 
Vote: Ayes 5 Rieber, Pavese, Meddaugh, Schock and Mace 
 Nays 0 
 
12) WATER & SEWER DEPARTMENT: REVIEW & APPROVE BLOWER 
REPLACEMENT PROPOSAL FOR EMERALD GREEN WWTP 
The Following Resolution Was Duly Adopted: Res. No. 105 of the Year 2021. 
 
Resolved, that the following Purchase Request over $2,500.00 for the Water & Sewer 
Department hereby be approved for payment as follows: 
 
Excelsior Blower Systems, Inc. $16,545.00 Total Cost (+/- Estimated Freight Chg.) 
Quote # 38196 – (1) Gardner Denver 40 “Heliflow” Series Positive Displacement Blower 
Replacement including other options for the Emerald Green Sewer District WWTP. 
 
(Procurement: Sole source Excelsior Blower Systems is the local authorized 
representative/distributor for Gardner Denver Blowers/Parts, which is a variable of 
Excelsior Blower Systems.) 
 
Moved by: Councilman Schock  Seconded by: Councilwoman Meddaugh  
Discussion: Councilman Pavese asked Supt. Messenger to confirm the warranty period 
provided by the manufacturer prior to ordering.  Supt. Messenger will confirm the 
warranty information and advise the Board of his findings. 
Vote:  Ayes 5 Rieber, Pavese, Schock, Meddaugh, and Mace  
          Nays 0 
 
13) WATER & SEWER DEPARTMENT: ESTABLISH BID OPENING DATE FOR (2) 
40-50 KW REPLACEMENT GENERATORS FOR ROCK HILL SEWER DISTRICT 
PUMP STATION & SACKETT LAKE SEWER DISTRICT (HIRSCHMAN) PUMP 
STATION–THURSDAY, 03/11/2021 @ 2PM 
The Following Resolution Was Duly Adopted: Res. No. 106 of the Year 2021. 
 
Resolved, that the Town Board of the Town of Thompson advertise for bids for (2) 40-
50 KW Generators (1) for the Rock Hill Sewer District Pump Station and (1) for the 
Sackett Lake Sewer District (Hirschman) Pump Station, in accordance with 
specifications prepared therefore by McGoey, Hauser & Edsall Consulting Engineers 
DPC, said bids to be opened on March 11, 2021, at 2:00 o’clock P.M., Prevailing Time, 
at the Town Hall, 4052 State Route 42 North, Monticello, New York, and the Town Clerk 
be and she hereby is, directed to advertise for bids in the official newspaper of the 
Town. 
Motion by: Councilman Mace  Seconded by: Councilman Schock 
Vote: Ayes 5 Rieber, Pavese, Schock, Meddaugh and Mace 

Nays 0 
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14) HIGHWAY DEPARTMENT: ACCEPT SULLIVAN COUNTY BID NO. B-21-58 & 
NO. B-21-59 FOR AUTOMOTIVE SUPPLIES – NAPA NORTH EAST PARTS GROUP 
The Following Resolution Was Duly Adopted: Res. No. 107 of the Year 2021. 
 
Resolved, that the Town Board of the Town of Thompson hereby adopts the Sullivan 
County Bid No. B-21-58 for Auto/Light Duty Trucks Replacement Parts and Bid No. B-
21-59 for Medium/Heavy Duty Trucks Replacement Parts for the period of 02/01/2021 – 
01/31/2022 and hereby authorizes the Highway Department to purchase from said bid 
list.  The Town reserves the right to consider price, quality, availability and trucking 
costs and to purchase from the listed vendors to the best benefit of the Town.  See 
attached vendor bid list.1 

Moved by: Councilman Pavese  Seconded by: Councilman Schock 
Vote: Ayes 5 Rieber, Pavese, Schock, Meddaugh and Mace 
 Nays 0 
 
15) PARKS & RECREATION DEPARTMENT: PURCHASE REQUEST – 2021 RAM 
1500 TRADESMAN OFF ONONDAGA COUNTY BID CONTRACT #8771 POLICE & 
ADMIN VEHICLES FOR TOTAL COST OF $29,757.25 
The Following Resolution Was Duly Adopted: Res. No. 108 of the Year 2021. 
 
Resolved, that the Town Board of the Town of Thompson hereby authorizes the 
purchase of (1) new RAM 1500 4X4 Tradesman Pickup Truck to be used by the Parks 
& Recreation Department from Robert Green Truck Division as follows: 

(1) 2021 RAM 1500 Tradesman Crew Cab 4X4 6’4” Box DS6L91 including 
additional options listed, total cost is $29,757.25 each. 

Onondaga County Bid #8771 – Police and Admin Vehicles, Eff. 01/27/2021 
Further Be It Resolved, that the funds for the purchase of said vehicle are included in 
the 2021 fiscal-year budget and shall be ordered now. 
Moved by: Councilman Pavese  Seconded by: Councilman Schock 
Vote: Ayes 5 Rieber, Pavese, Schock, Meddaugh and Mace 
 Nays 0 
 
16) BILLS OVER $2,500.00 – WATER & SEWER DEPARTMENT 
The Following Resolution Was Duly Adopted: Res. No. 109 of the Year 2021. 
 
Resolved, that the following bills over $2,500.00 for the Water & Sewer Department be 
approved for payment as follows: 
 
Slack Chemical Co., Inc.      $2,750.80 Total Cost 
Invoice # 414466 – Purchase of 440 Gallons of SternPac for the Emerald Green Sewer 
Wastewater Treatment Facility. 
(Procurement: Sole source procurement.) 
Moved by: Councilman Mace   Seconded by: Councilwoman Meddaugh 
Vote:  Ayes 5 Rieber, Pavese, Schock, Meddaugh and Mace  
          Nays 0 
                                                 
1 ATTACHMENT: SULLIVAN COUNTY AUTOMOTIVE SUPPLIES BID NO. B-21-58 & 59 VENDORS LIST. 
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17) BUDGET TRANSFERS & AMENDMENTS 
There were no budget transfers or amendments. 
 
18) ORDER BILLS PAID 
The Following Resolution Was Duly Adopted: Res. No. 110 of the Year 2021. 
 
Resolved, that all regular bills for the course of the month, which have been properly 
audited be approved for payment.  A complete list of the regular bills as identified can 
be found appended to these minutes as per attached. 2 

Moved by: Councilwoman Meddaugh  Seconded by: Councilman Schock 
Vote:  Ayes 5 Rieber, Schock, Meddaugh, Pavese, and Mace  
          Nays 0 
 
19) UPDATE: CORONAVIRUS (COVID-19) PANDEMIC 
Supervisor Rieber provided the Town Board with an update regarding the COVID-19 
vaccines currently being administered. 
 
OLD BUSINESS: 
There was no old business reported on. 
 
NEW BUSINESS: 
There was no new business reported on. 
 
SUPERVISOR’S REPORT: 
Supervisor William J. Rieber, Jr. 

• Meeting with NYS DOT Representatives – He provided updates regarding the 
Planning Environmental Linkage Study involving the Widening of NYS Route 17 
project proposal and Exit 105 (A & B) Interchange Reconstruction project 
proposal including sidewalks/lighting. 

• NYS DEC – Received Notice of Violations on Emerald Green Sewer District 
WWTP and on Kiamesha Lake Sewer District WWTP.  Discussion was held.  
Notices will be forwarded to Delaware Engineering DPC to respond on behalf of 
the Town.  Supt. Messenger will work with Delaware Engineering DPC regarding 
the required response. 

 
 
COUNCILMEN & DEPARTMENT HEAD REPORTS: 
Deputy Administrator Patrice Chester 

• Printed a copy of the Up Close News Article Series for the Town of Thompson, 
which will be available to the public in both social media format and a printable 
format/version should it be required. 

 
 

                                                 
2 ATTACHMENT: ORDER BILLS PAID 
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Water & Sewer Superintendent Michael G. Messenger 
• He would like the Town Board to consider having MH&E complete an I&I Study 

on Emerald Green Sewer District Pump Stations &/or Sackett Lake Sewer 
District Pump Stations in order to apply for an Engineering & Planning Grant in 
the near future. 

• There are currently (2) Employees out due to COVID-19 Quarantine. 
 
Councilman John A. Pavese 

• Thanked all the Employees who helped with the cleanup from the recent storm.  
He appreciates all of their efforts and hard work.  The Town Board agreed. 

 
PUBLIC COMMENT: 
There was no public comment given. 
 
ANNOUNCEMENTS, REMINDERS & FOR YOUR INFORMATION 

• 02/16/21 at 7PM: Regular Town Board Meeting. 
• 03/02/21 at 7PM: Regular Town Board Meeting. 
• 03/02/21 at 7PM: Reconvened Public Hearing – Unsafe Buildings (Jack Koegel) 

at 125 Anawana Lake Road, Monticello, NY, SBL #13.-1-13. 
• 03/02/21 at 7PM: Public Hearing – Proposed Local Law No. 04 of 2021 – 

Emerald Green Lake Louise Marie Water Company Zone Change Request from 
HC-1 to SR, SBL # 52.-1-2 & 4 (Lake Louise Marie Road, Rock Hill). 

• 03/11/21 at 2PM: Bid Opening for Water & Sewer Department – (2) 40-50 KW 
Replacement Generators for Rock Hill Sewer District Pump Station & Sackett 
Lake Sewer District (Hirschman) Pump Station. 
 
 

ADJOURNMENT 
On a motion made by Councilman Schock and seconded by Councilman Pavese the 
meeting was adjourned at 9:11 PM.  All board members voted in favor of adjourning the 
meeting.  
 
 
Respectfully Submitted By: 
 
 
___________________________________ 
Marilee J. Calhoun, Town Clerk 
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